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STONEY POINT FIRE DEPARTMENT INC.  
Stations 13 & 19 

2190 Lake Upchurch Drive, Parkton, North Carolina 28371  
Telephone: (910) 424-0694 Fax: (910) 425-2795 

E-Mail spfd1301@nc.rr.com 
 

 
September 20, 2022 

 
SUBJECT: Minutes of the Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting September 20, 2022      
 
The monthly Board of Directors meeting was called to order by Chairman Brown and was led in prayer 
by Member Joel Siles at 7:32 PM. The meeting was conducted at Station 13.  
 
A:  Roll Call: 
 

Board Members Present: Board Members Absent: 

Daniel C. Brown  Chairman    

Larry Townsend  Vice Chairman    

Roger F. Hall Secretary  Gary Turlington  Treasurer  

Joel A. Siles Member    

Jerry R. Hall  Member    

Bo Barbour Member    

    

 

Chief Officers Present: Chief Officers Absent: 

Freddy L. Johnson Sr.  Fire Chief    

  Freddy L. Johnson Jr. Dep. Fire Chief 

  Sean C. Johnson  Asst. Chief  
 
B: ANNUAL / SPECIAL / PUBLIC HEARING MEETING: 
 
N/A 
 
C: READING AND APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
 
1. Secretary Roger Hall presented the minutes from the June 21, 2022, Annual Membership 

/Election Meeting and the Monthly Board of Directors’ meeting minutes for review and 
approval. Chairman Brown called for the approval of the June 21, 2022, Annual and Monthly 
Board of Directors’ meeting Minutes. Vice Chairman Larry Townsend made a MOTION to 
approve the June 21, 2022, Annual and Monthly Board of Directors’ meeting minutes as 
presented. The motion was SECONDED by Director Jerry Hall and unanimously APPROVED. 
There was no meeting conducted during the months of July and August due to our seasonal 
annual summer vacation schedule.  

mailto:spfd1301@nc.rr.com
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D: REPORT OF THE FIRE CHIEF: 
 

1. General Information. -  Chief Johnson Sr. welcomed the members of the board back from 
vacation, and advised that our board treasurer Gary Turlington will be out due an extended but 
serious illness and he asked all the members to keep Gary and his wife Angie in their immediate 
thoughts and prayers. The Chief will keep us informed. The Chief also stated that he has quite a 
bit of information to put out and share with the members of the board that covers the last 90 
days.  

 
2. Guests: None   
 
3. Personnel:  

 
1. The Chief updated the members of the board on both our career and volunteer staffing posture 

since our last meeting in June. Since June we had twelve new volunteers applying for 
membership and due to training issues lost about five. We also lost some scheduled losses 
associated with our military members that either changed duty stations or left the military and 
returned to their home states. Currently we have nine volunteer position openings and one career 
position. We are in the process of conducting back-ground checks on four volunteer applications 
and one career applicant.  

 
E: Apparatus Fleets:  
 

1. The Chief advised that currently, except for Engine 1333 our entire fleet is up, running and in 
service.  

 
2. The Chief provided a detailed report on Engine 1333 our 1989 Pierce Dash Fire Truck that has 

been out of service since earlier this year due to 
brake caliber issues. The truck has been to both 
Gregory Poole and Atlantic Emergency Services 
(AES) to mitigate the issues with the brake calibers. 
After many searches and attempts Neither Gregory 
Poole nor AES, a Pierce Dealer were able to find 
brake calibers for the thirty-three-year-old truck. 
AES did advice that Pierce Engineers could design 
new brake systems for the truck at a cost running 
more than $60,000, which the Chief did not 
recommend, and instead we will take the truck out of 
service and plan to replace the truck with a newer model good used truck to add to our fleet. This 
may take some time, due to current supply issues causing massive delays within the fire truck 
industry.  
 

3.  The Chief stated that there has been no further action taken on the ordering of our new approved 
three thousand Gallon Tanker. We are waiting on Cumberland County to give us an answer on 
the American Rescue Plan (ARP) application that we submitted for this project.  
 

4. The Chief advised that the new Tahoe ordered back last year finally arrived. We have not 
installed the required emergency warning devices and due to associated supply issues, this may 
take some time according to the vendor. The Chief does want to make a recommendation as to 
the use of the 2019 Tahoe and will do so in new business.  
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6.  FY 2021 - 2022 Vehicle, Equipment and Fuel Expenditures as of June 30, 2022 (List from 
Quicken) (Previous two (2) Fiscal Years for comparison purposes) 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

UNIT # NOMENCLATURE FY 19/20 FY 20/21 FY 21/22 
1319 1960 American LaFrance (Antique) 1,304.03 931.75 484.04 
1331 2017 Pierce Arrow-XT  192.85 1,945.58 5,847.98 
1332 2004 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 6,543.96 14,512.35 13,797.46 
1333 1988 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 1,378.93 5,074.96 6,368.06 
1341 1990 AMC General 5 Ton Brush 3,293.82 Sold 10/01/20  Sold 0.00 
1341 1994 LMTV  5 Ton Truck Brush In Service 02/01/20 29,098.74 2,762.25 
1351 1996 E-One 75ft Aerial Ladder   20,776.50 18,961.82 15,575.87 
1362 2015 GMC Sierra 2500 HD 4 X 4 507.60 565.25 1,684.30 
1371 2021 GMC Sierra 1500 4 X 4 Old Unit - 544.04 2,725.62 3,793.22 
1391 2019 Tahoe Cmd Vehicle (1301)  0.00 7,276.49 2,816.66 
R-13 2017 Pierce Arrow-XT-Walk In  351.84 5,60426 896.44 
1911 2006 Pierce Dash Engine In Service 08/21/20 10,001.56 20,877.24 
1931 2004 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 18,359.33 30,323.48 11,546.48 
1932 1986 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 18,808.73 4,032.91 HCHS-04/21-6.30 

1941 1994 LMTV  2.5 Ton Truck Brush 0.00 0.00 0.00 
1961 1984 Chevrolet ¾ Ton Diesel-Lift Gate 418.25 1,250.55 708.18 
1962 2015 GMC Sierra 2500 HD 4 X 4 0.00 181.25 1,318.30 
1963 2017 – Auxiliary Support Trailer 0.00 0.00 0.00 

Air-19 2016 Mobile Air Trailer 175.47 53.96 241.22 
Boat 13 19” Rescue 1 Connector Boat 50 HP 0.00 0.00 73.79 
Boat 19 14” Zodiac Inflatable 25 HP 0.00 0.00 109.73 
Trailers 2009 Boat Trailer Double Stack 89.67 48.14 0.00 
U-Trailer  Utility Trailer (Small & Large)  809.63 424.03 0.00 
Cmd Trl 2006 FEMA Trailer 0.00 0.00 0.00 

MISC RELATED VEH EXPENSES 6,045.87 14,455.80    8,8936.27 
 Total Vehicle Maintenance 79,600.52  147,468.50 98,352.19 
 EQUIPMENT OTHER 21,976.74 32,212.92 26,498.83 
 TOTAL VEH/EQUIP EXPENSES 

BUDGETED ($100,000.00) 
$101,577.26 $179,681.42 $124,851.02 

     
 GASOLINE & FUELS ($ 40.000) $25,187.86 $23,656.78 $44,824.10 
 FY-BUDGETED TOTAL (140,000) $126,765.12 $203,338.20 $169,675.12 
 Total over / under Budget $13,234.88 +$63,338.20 +$29,675.12 
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6.  FY 2022 - 2023 Vehicle, Equipment and Fuel Expenditures as of September 20, 2022 (List from 
Quicken) (Previous two (2) Fiscal Years for comparison purposes) 
 

 
7. The Chief addressed the high cost of diesel fuel and reminded the members of the board that our 

current fuel budget was based on $3.00 per gallon and we just recently filled our tanks at $5.90 
per gallon which is currently twice what we budgeted for FY 21-22. We budgeted $4.00 per 
gallon for FY 22-23 and therefore are already $2.00 short per gallon starting on July 1, 2022. We 
have implemented a fuel conservation policy, whereas our trucks only move for emergency calls 
or related maintenance issues. We have also provided allocation for drivers’ training.  
 

 

UNIT # NOMENCLATURE FY 20/21 FY 21/22 FY 22/23 
1319 1960 American LaFrance (Antique) 931.75 484.04 26.94 
1331 2017 Pierce Arrow-XT  1,945.58 5,847.98 0.00 
1332 2004 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 14,512.35 13,797.46 3,714.29 
1333 1988 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 5,074.96 6,368.06 1,945.36 
1341 1994 LMTV  5 Ton Truck Brush 29,098.74 2,762.25 710.57 
1351 1996 E-One 75ft Aerial Ladder   18,961.82 15,575.87 142.32 
1362 2015 GMC Sierra 2500 HD 4 X 4 565.25 1,684.30 0.00 
1371 2021 GMC Sierra 1500 4 X 4 2,725.62 3,793.22 649.29 
1391 2023 Tahoe Cmd Vehicle (1301)  7,276.49 2,816.66 0.00 
R-13 2017 Pierce Arrow-XT-Walk In  5,60426 896.44 0.00 
1911 2006 Pierce Dash Engine 10,001.56 20,877.24 3,511.27 
1931 2004 Pierce Dash Pumper/Tanker 30,323.48 11,546.48 270.17 
1941 1994 LMTV  2.5 Ton Truck Brush 0.00 0.00 0.00 
1961 1984 Chevrolet ¾ Ton Diesel-Lift Gate 1,250.55 708.18 0.00 
1962 2015 GMC Sierra 2500 HD 4 X 4 181.25 1,318.30 13.94 
1963 2017 – Auxiliary Support Trailer 0.00 0.00 0.00 
1991 2019 Tahoe Cmd Vehicle (1303)  7,276.49 2,816.66 94.10 

Air-19 2016 Mobile Air Trailer 53.96 241.22 0.00 
Boat 1981 14” Zodiac Inflatable 25 HP 0.00 73.79 0.00 
Boat 1986 19” Rescue 1 Connector Boat 50 HP 0.00 109.73 50.28 
Trailers 2009 Boat Trailer Double Stack 48.14 0.00 0.00 

U-Trailer  Utility Trailer (Small & Large)  424.03 0.00 0.00 
Cmd Trl 2006 FEMA Trailer 0.00 0.00 0.00 

MISC RELATED VEH EXPENSES 14,455.80    8,801.47 4,254.05 
 Total Vehicle Maintenance  147,468.50 97,708.99 15,382.58 
 EQUIPMENT OTHER 32,212.92 26,289.09 5,755.71 
 TOTAL VEH/EQUIP EXPENSES 

BUDGETED ($100,000.00) 
$179,681.42 $123,998.08 21,138.29 

     
 GASOLINE & FUELS ($ 40.000) $23,656.78 $44,824.10 12,340.43 
 FY-BUDGETED TOTAL (140,000) $203,338.20 $168,822.18 33,478.72 
 Total over / under Budget +$63,338.20 +$28,822.18  
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F.  Building and Grounds: 
 
1. The Chief advised that both of our facilities are in working order, with no major issues over the 

summer. We did experience a drainage issue at Station 13 and the situation was mitigated by 
Larry Lee’s Plumbing.  

 
2. A review of the building and grounds expenditure chart for FY 21/22 had the Chief reminding  

the members that during FY 21/22 we completely re-constructed and updated our entire Station 
13 sub-structure parking lot, driveways and addressed grading that better addressed our water run-
off during heavy rains. Our passenger vehicle area was paved with asphalt, and we placed 
reinforced concrete within the travel areas and turns traversed by our heavy apparatuses.  

 
3. The Chief and the members discussed heater and exhaust fan installation for our Maintenance 

Building and the Cumberland County Fire Chiefs Association (CCFCA) storage building. The 
Chief advised that we are in our final stages of connecting our 40 ft tube Liquid Petroleum (LP) 
Gas heaters in both buildings. The Chiefs building is further along than our building, but both 
should be completed by mid-October and most certainly before the cold winter weather arrives.  

 
4. The Chief advised that over the summer we also replaced our older model John Deere riding lawn 

mower used here at Station 13, with a zero-turn riding mower purchased at Hope Mills Saw and 
Mower. The old John Deere finally quit and is currently in our maintenance shop pending 
disposal. All our mowers will be serviced after the season by their perspective dealers.  

 
5. The Chief informed the members that we were notified by the 2021 Assistance to Firefighters 

Grant Program (AFG) that we were selected to receive an AFG for the installation of diesel 
exhaust systems at both stations. The Chief stated that we have accepted the grant and now are in 
the process of completing all the administrative requirements. We will however, once everything 
is approved install a Plymouth Diesel Exhaust System in both Station 13 and 19. With our 
upcoming Trail of Terror Fund Raiser, Thanksgiving and the Christmas Holidays it will be more 
than likely the first of the year before this projected is complete. The total amount of the grant is 
$117,824.76 with a 5% or $5,891.24 match from our department, for a total of $123,716.00. (See 
Enclosure #2) 

  
6. Building and Grounds Expenditure Chart as of September 20, 2022 
 

BUILDING AND GROUNDS 
EXPENDITURES 

FY 19/20 FY 20/21 FY 21/22 FY 22/23 

Station # 13 – 7221 Stoney Point Road – 
Building   

$ 3,947.69 15,565.74 35,701.43 778.00 

Station # 13 – 7221 Stoney Point Road – 
Grounds   

$ 4,870.45 2,123.52 111,335.19 1,040.99 

Station # 19 – 2190 Lake Upchurch Dr – 
Building   

$ 2,250.46 15,147.35 8,902.83 0.00 

Station # 19 - 2190 Lake Upchurch Dr – 
Grounds  

$ 4,870.45 1,533.35 11,043.19 711.49 

Consumable Items  $12,302.73 5,689.12 9,084.38 2,082.53 
Maintenance Building Other 107.71 725.46 1,606.23 0.00 
Maintenance Grounds Other  1,461.76 894.31 1,453.45 581.23 

TOTAL CATEGORY PAY OUT  $ 29,811.25 $41,678.85 $179,126.76 5,198.24 
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G: Fire Conditions:   
 
1. The Chief reviewed with the members of the board and passed around the current incident  

statistics for review and discussion. (See Enclosure # 3) 
 
2. Chief Johnson briefed on our current call volume through August 31, 2022.  
                 (See Charts below – Monthly calls by year and annual trend line chart.) 

     

SPFD INCIDENT RESPONSE DATA  

MONTH 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 
JANUARY 159 163 139 131 146 117 127 

FEBRUARY 136 141 113 110 142 97 119 
MARCH 156 138 137 120 122 126 126 
APRIL 139 134 130 114 072 114 125 
MAY 144 120 128 128 069 96 124 
JUNE 126 100 131 122 059 113 140 
JULY 135 153 132 113 074 102 117 

AUGUST 175 147 108 129 118 118 147 
SEPTEMBER 169 120 144 143 084 122  

OCTOBER 198 150 137 131 077 135  
NOVEMBER 147 127 132 140 098 140  
DECEMBER 214 138 131 152 116 123  

TOTALS 1898 1631  1562  1533 1177 1403 1025 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
1. The Chief advised that during the months of June and August our incident call volume was up 

compared to other months. We are continuing to average five (5) calls per day.  
 
H: Training Report:   
 
1. Assistant Chief Murphy, our training officer continues to schedule challenging training for both 

our officers and firefighters. This training is recorded in our records management system and 
maintained. With our annual Trail of Terror (TOT) coming up in October, our weekly training 
program is modified, however our nightly Sunday night through Thursday night volunteer duty 
shift and daytime career training is maintained.  

 
2. The Chief advised that with the opening or the new Fayetteville Technical Community College – 

Regional Fire and Rescue Training Center yesterday Monday September 19, 

1898

1631 1562 1533 1177

1403

0
500

1000
1500
2000
2500

2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021

Annual Trends - Calls For Service 



Page | 7 – Monthy SPFD Board of Directors Meeting – September 20, 2022 

2022, our certification training will be conducted at the new center rather than here at our 
facilities. The center is nine miles from Station 13 and about seven miles from Station 19. He 
stated that the center is truly a state-of-the-art fire and rescue training center complete with a 
modern and latest technology administration and classroom facility, a separate and distinct burn 
village for live fire training, a separate confined space and trench rescue site complete with a 5-
story rescue tower. Ground was also broken for the new indoor swift water training complex to 
be completed in early 2023.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
3. The Chief also discussed other certification training upcoming soon. The three (3) day North 

Carolina Emergency Management fall conference is coming up on Monday October 10, 2022, 
and will be attended by Chief Johnson Sr. The Chief holds an Executive Level North Carolina 
Emergency Management Certification and needs to attend the training for re-certification. The 
fall conference is scheduled in Wilmington, North Carolina.  

 
4. The Chief also advised that the North and South Carolina Chapter of Arson Investigators is 

conducting their joint annual advanced arson investigation conference in Myrtle Beach, South 
Carolina during the period October 17 through 21. The Chief holds a Certified Fire / Arson 
Investigation Certification and will attend the advanced training seminar for re-certification 
credit.  

 
5. With October fast approaching, the North Carolina Association of Fire Chiefs will be 

announcing the 2023 Mid-Winter Conference in Concord, North Carolina during the period 
January 31st through February 4th, 2023. Four of our Chief Officers will be attending the 
conference to conduct Chief Officer professional development.  

 
6. The Fire Department Instructor Conference (FDIC) will also open registration on October 3rd, 

and we will be sending four Officers, to attend this four-day conference in Indianapolis, Indiana 
next April. A decision on attendees will be made in the next month or so for travel arrangements.  

 
7. The Chief advised that with the new FTCC training center we would be conducting live burn 

training at the new facility on a quarterly basis. This training will be for our new recruits as well 
as our seasoned firefighters to maintain their skills. Both he and Chief Murphy are certified live 
burn instructors.  
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I: REPORT OF THE TREASURER: 
 
Close-Out Fiscal Year 2021 – 2022 Budget Info - Close-Out 

1. VP Townsend provided the current fund balance and financial information from all sources.  
 

Close out Balances: As of June 30, 2022,   $         1,688,015.83 First Citizens. 
               CD as of May 7, 2022,      $         213,655.57 15% of Budget.  
              Total Cash Flow Available $        1,901,671.40Total Available Funds 

As of June 30, 2022 
 

Approved County FY 21/22 Budget                                                  $1,131,172.00  
    County Budget Funding Received YTD                                 $1,147,342.71 

FY 21-22 County Budget Funding Pending YTD                           $0.00 
            County Budget Funding Over Approved Amount                                   $16,170.71 
 
************************************************************************************ 
         

 County Fire District FY 21 Grant Program               $23,660.00 
County Fire District FY 21Grant Program Received                         $0.00 

     County Fire District FY 21 Grant Program Pending                   $23,660.00 
 

************************************************************************************ 
                       

 Approved Fayetteville FY 21/22 Budget         $ 520,440.00 
                  Fayetteville City Funding Received YTD            $ 520,440.00                                         

Fayetteville City Funding Pending YTD            $ 0.00                
 
************************************************************************************ 
 

Approved Town of Hope Mills Contract FY 21/22 Budget        $ 72,500.00 
Town of HM Contract Funding Received for FY 21-22             $ 0.00 

 
Town of HM Contract Funding Received FY 20/21 Oct  1, 2021YTD          $70,000.00      

Hope Mills Budget Funding Pending YTD     $ 72,250.00 
  

Town of Hope Mills Full Responder Contract Fee   =                   $ 70,000.00 based on last year’s pay out   

Town of Hope Mills 1-time Debt Assumption Payment $16,451.06-Outsdanding - On-Going since -2014 
 
************************************************************************************ 

 
Combined County / COF / & Hope Mills Approved FY 21/22 Budget  $1,724,112.00 

Combined FY 21/22 COF / HM & County Budget Received YTD    - $1,621,980.70                           
Combined FY 21/22 COF / HM & County Budget Pending - $102,131.30                                  

               
   Other Income (First Citizen Bank) -                $2,577,811.74 

           Other Income /Tax Refund (Sales & Fuel Tax) -             $89,966.04     
                                      

Total Board Funds YTD received 20/21 to date ALL SOURCES           $4,405,560.49 
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Fiscal Year 2022 – 2023 Budget Information  
1. VP Townsend provided the current fund balance and financial information from all sources.  
 

                          Balances: As of September 20, 2022,   $         1,480,496.53 First Citizens. 
               CD as of May 7, 2022,      $         213,655.57 15% of Budget.  
              Total Cash Flow Available $       1,694,152.10 Total Available Funds 

 
Approved County FY 22/23 Budget                                                  $1,148,381.00  

           County Budget Funding Received YTD             $27,208.63 
FY 21-22 County Budget Funding Pending YTD                           $1,121,172.37 

             
************************************************************************************ 
         
                                 County Fire District FY 22/23 Grant Program Requested                   $33,610.00 
                                         County Fire District FY 21Grant Program Received                            $0.00 
      County Fire District FY 21 Grant Program Pending                  $33,610.00 

 
************************************************************************************ 

                       
                                                              Approved Fayetteville FY 22/23 Budget                 $ 481,094.00 

         Fayetteville City Funding Received YTD                 $ 120,273.50                                         
Fayetteville City Funding Pending YTD                   $ 360,821.00                

 
************************************************************************************ 
 

Approved Town of Hope Mills Contract FY 22/23 Budget                  $ 70,000.00 
Town of HM Contract Funding Received for FY 21-22                           $0.00 

 
Town of HM Contract Funding Received FY 22/23 Oct  1, 2021YTD                           $0.00      

Hope Mills Budget Funding Pending YTD               $ 140,000.00 
 
Town of Hope Mills Full Responder Contract Fee   =                   $ 70,000.00 based on last year’s pay out   

Town of Hope Mills 1-time Debt Assumption Payment $16,451.06-Outsdanding - On-Going since -2014 
 
************************************************************************************ 

 
Combined County / COF / & Hope Mills Approved FY 22/23 Budget           $1,699,475.00 

Combined FY 21/22 COF / HM & County Budget Received YTD          - $147,482.13                           
Combined FY 21/22 COF / HM & County Budget Pending             - $1,551,992.87                                  

               
   Other Income (First Citizen Bank) -                $500,000.00 

           Other Income /Tax Refund (Sales & Fuel Tax) -             $9,759.72     
                                      

Total Board Funds YTD received 20/21 to date ALL SOURCES              $657,241.85 
 
1.. Vice Chairman Mr. Townsend presented the financial transaction and the financial oversight 

reports for the months of June and July 2022 for review. Members reviewed the monthly 
financial transactions while Vice Chairman Townsend answered questions. Chairman Brown 
called for a motion to approve or disapprove both the financial transaction and 
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board oversight reports as presented. Director Joel Siles made a MOTION to APPROVE both 
the transaction and oversight reports for the months of June and July 2022 as presented. The 
MOTION was SECONDED by Director Jerry Hall and APPROVED by all members present. 
(See Enclosure # 4) 

 
3. Auxiliary Account - Treasurer Tracie Johnson via text message provided the Auxiliary 

treasurer’s fund balance of $422,060.00 as of September 20, 2022.  
 

4. Miscellaneous Firefighter Account (Ice & Cans) - Our balance as of June 21, 2022, is 
$12,602.02 with a large summer close out ice deposit pending. We supported the following 
initiatives over the past several months.  

 
 Check # 2107 dated July 22, 2022, AC Derrick Clouston – New Gold Vehicle Accreditation 

Stickers $204.37 (Purchased from a sign shop in Asheboro) 
 Check # 2108 dated August 18, 2022, FTCC Gold Sponsor – Dr. Keen retirement Gala November 

16, 2022 - $1,000.00 
 Check # 2109 dated August 18, 2022, FF. Jose Firpi – New Baby Gift - $150.00 
 Check # 2110 dated September 8, 2022 – Greater Fayetteville Chamber – 2022 Valor Awards  -  

8 Seats - $1,000.00 
 Check # 2111 September 13, 2022 – Sheriff Wright Golf Tournament – 4 SPFD Players @ Gates 

Four - $400.00   
 Check # 2112 dated September 17, 2022, FF I. Mahdi – New Baby Gift - $150.00 
 Check # 2113 dated September 20, 2022, Window Tint New 1391 - $200.00 

 
5. Firefighter Relief Fund – Relief fund treasurer Mr. Townsend stated that as of today our current 

relief fund balance is $78,169.15 which is in the form of a Certificate of Deposit (CD) which 
renews every twelve months. We also have a total of $12,774.52 in our relief fund check book 
for a total combined fund balance of $90,943.67 with North State Bank. (See Enclosure # 5) 

 
6. Child Passenger Safety Seat Account – The Chief advised that the fund balance with TRUIST 

as of August 31, 2022, is $1,230.51. These funds are solely used for Safe Kids initiatives and is 
being sustained by donations received from the installation of car seats. (See Enclosure # 6) 

 
7. Station 19 Building Loan - Vice Chairman Townsend updated the members of the board and 

stated that our current balance on our Station 19 building loan with First Citizens Bank as of 
June 21, 2022, is $572,460.49 with seventy-seven monthly payments consisting of $7,562.05 
remaining.  

 
8. Pierce Fire Truck Loan– ($1,400,000.00 - First Citizens Bank) – Vice Chairman Townsend 

reported that as of March 15, 2022, the outstanding commercial loan balance is $768,594.33 The 
trucks are financed for ten (10) years, with a maturity date of March 01, 2026. The last Annual 
Payment of $159,842.49 was made on March 2, 2022, which will reduce the outstanding 
principal.  

 
9. Chief Johnson cautioned that high inflation and fuel prices directly affect our budgeting. Fuel 

prices doubled during the last fiscal year compared to the previous year. We may have to adjust 
our line items later during the fiscal year to allow for fluctuations in costs attributed to inflation 
and supply issues.  
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J:  REPORT OF COMMITTEES:  
 

1. Policy Committee  Meets Annually after our Strategic Planning Meeting in April – Per PEER team 
recommendation the policy committee’s annual review has been moved to January annually effective 
January 2023. 

 
2. Building & Grounds Committee -  See Item F  (On-going monthly) 

 
3. Small Tools & Gear Committee -  Meets semi-annually Mar/Apr & Oct/Nov 

 
4. Equipment & Vehicle Replacement Committee -  Scheduled to meet in January 2023  
 
5.   Budget Committee     The next meeting of the budget committee will be scheduled during the FY 23/24 

budget cycle tentatively forecast for March or April 2023.  
 
6.  Safety and Health Committee  -   Committee meets quarterly -  
     

K:  OLD BUSINESS: 
 

1. The Chief informed the members of the board that since our last meeting in June that the 
Cumberland County Planning and Streets Department along with the Cumberland County Board 
of Commissioners voted to rename the new portion of Blacks Bridge Road to Glenn Road. This 
was done to diminish confusion, whereas Blacks Bridge Road would have been broken down 
into three separate sections.  

 
2. The Chief updated the board concerning our current Lake Upchurch access dilemma, to launch 

our boats from Bayshore Drive in the event of a lake emergency. We do have access on the 
Waldo’s Beach Roadside of the lake. Secretary Roger Hall will facilitate a meeting with the Lake 
Upchurch Preserve owners and Chief Johnson Sr.  

 
3. The updated the members of the board about the continuing issues surrounding Aqueous Film-

Form Foam (AFFF) PFAS Class B Foam utilized on Class B fire, (Gasoline and other liquid 
accelerants). This will be an on-going matter; it has also been discovered that the current green 
foam is not green. We are in a holding pattern to ensure that when we do purchase the new green 
foam it is environmentally safe.  

 
4. The Chief advised that due to on-going issues and other commitments our annual Summer Picnic 

scheduled for Saturday September 10, 2022, was cancelled.  
 

L: NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. The Chief passed around copies of our new 2022 Official Department Membership Photos, 
including an updated board picture, auxiliary picture and firefighters and staff group picture. 
This is our five (5) year update. (See Enclosure #7) 

 
2. The Chief also passed around a copy of the Cumberland County Fire Chiefs’ Association 

(CCFCA) September 19, 2022, FTCC Dedication group picture for review. (See Enclosure #8) 
 
3. Chief Johnson passed around a “Thank You Note” from Gary and Angie Turlington for the 

flowers for Treasurer Turlington mother’s funeral. He also passed around a “Thank You Note” 
from Mrs. Linda Lee, whose husband retired Wade Community Fire Chief Jackie Lee passed 
away in early August 2022. (See Enclosure #9) 
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4. The Chief informed the members of the board about the new requirements surrounding criminal 

background checks for members of the fire service. North Carolina General Assembly Section 3 
or Session Law 2022-8 amended several statutes to require criminal history records check of 
applicants for positions with fire departments and to prohibit an applicant from serving with a 
fire department if the criminal history record check reveals a conviction for arson or other similar 
offenses. This new change does apply to incorporated volunteer fire departments. A discussion 
amongst all members and Chief Johnson followed. Chief Johnson stated that the new law also 
requires fingerprinting and that we will fully comply with the new law. We have always obtained 
a criminal record check for new members and henceforth will comply with the new 
requirements. We are working out some coordination with the Sheriff’s Office, our Emergency 
Services Director and the SBI pertaining to fingerprinting and the safeguarding of criminal 
history data. (See Enclosure #10) 

 
5. The Chief stated as part of keeping the board abreast of on-going issues, passed around an email 

dated September 19, 2022, from Hope Mills Town Manager Scott Meszaros reference a 
“Directive Full Responder Contract” addressing concerns that were brought to the Town 
Manager about contract discussion. The Chief stated he did not know where this originated, 
whereas we have not complained about any contract issues. But this may have been internal 
judging from the memorandum authored by Chief Hodges. Other than contract and service 
requirements for our membership, we do not discuss contract issues with our members. (See 
Enclosure #11) 

 
6. The Chief passed around a Certificate of Appreciation issued by the Fayetteville Fire Department 

for our support and participation with the Fayetteville Fire Department and Cape Fear CERT 
Summer Training Camp. We assisted with teaching fire safety classes. We assisted with two (2) 
sessions during the summer. (See Enclosure #12) 

 
7. The Chief briefed the board about the alarming increase of opioid related overdoses, and the fact 

that on recent overdoses the life saving NARCAN was almost useless. This was attributed to the 
new synthetic fentanyl which is extremely potent and deadly. The Chief stated it is truly a 
pandemic and the worst he has witnessed in his forty-six years of service. Citizens that are not 
affected have no clue concerning this pandemic, our members are dealing with this daily and 
other departments both in the City of Fayetteville and Cumberland County see more overdoses 
during a twenty-four-hour period than we do.  

 
8. Director Joel Siles informed the members that early voting starts on Thursday October 20, 2022, 

with early voting hours being set for 8:00 AM until 7:30 PM and that Stoney Point Elementary 
School is an early voting site. He urged everyone to get out and vote for the upcoming 2022 
elections. Primary election day is Tuesday November 8, 2022.  

 
9. Chief Johnson Sr., stated with the arrival of the new 2023 Chiefs Tahoe / Command Vehicle the 

original plan was to sell the 2019 Tahoe. The new Tahoe has been on order since last year and 
due to supply chain issues vehicle orders are all delayed. The Chief reviewed with the board 
members our administrative requirements as it pertains to daily administrative runs, as well as 
our county-wide Air resupply and Foam Trailer response requirements, for which we utilize our 
two (2) GMC 2500 HD trucks. He stated that after a comprehensive review of our administrative 
and obligatory county-wide support system responses he wanted to recommend keeping the 2019 
Tahoe, which is still in great condition and assign it to Assistant Chief Hanzal for official fire 
department business and to use it for travel to and from home. Chief Hanzal resides about 2.5 
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miles from the station. This would be an added benefit for Chief Hanzal who has been employed 
here at SPFD for over twenty years. We would also use the vehicle, when available for 
administrative purposes allowing our administrative staff personnel to use the Tahoe to make 
administrative runs for purchases and deliveries. Currently both of our administrative assistants 
utilize their own POV for those purposes, but with high fuel prices they will be able to use either 
Tahoe when available. He also stated that he has talked with Chief Hanzal about our two (2) 
pick-ups that unless there are unique circumstances one should always be stationed at each of our 
fire protection facilities. There was a discussion amongst members of the board concerning the 
request. Vice Chairman Larry Townsend introduced a MOTION to allow Chief Johnson Sr. to 
assign the 2019 Tahoe (Fleet 1991) to Assistant Chief Brandon Hanzal our Operations Chief for 
OFFICIAL USE ONLY, including as a take home vehicle and to leave the vehicle with the Chief 
during periods of vacations or non-fire department related absences so it could be used for 
administrative purposes during Chief Hanzal’s absences. Director Joel Siles SECONDED the 
MOTION. Chairman Brown called for additional discussion or comments. With no further 
comments or discussion coming forward all members unanimously APPROVED the MOTION 
presented. Chief Johnson thanked the members of the board for further advised that one (1) of 
the radios and one (1) of the currently assigned portable radios will be removed from the 2019 
Tahoe to be installed into the new 2023 Tahoe assigned to Chief Johnson. All other emergency 
equipment will be left in the Tahoe. The new Tahoe will be scheduled for emergency equipment 
installation soon.  

 
10. Chairman Brown brought to the attention of the board members that with Treasurer Turlington 

being out for an extended period due to his current medical condition, he recommended for 
contingency purposes that the board add Vice Chairman Townsend to our bank signature card to 
maintain financial continuity should there be an unforeseen emergency. After a discussion 
amongst members of the board, Chairman Brown asked for a MOTION to direct Chief Johnson 
to coordinate for Vice Chairman Townsend to go to the bank and be added to our corporate bank 
account signature card. Secretary Roger Hall introduced a MOTION that due to the current and 
extended medical absence of Treasurer Turlington that the board add Vice Chairman Townsend 
to our banking system signature card that will authorize him to sign checks if needed on behalf 
of the corporation. The MOTION was SECONDED by Director Jerry Hall and unanimously 
APPROVED  by all members present. Chief Johnson stated that he will have the Clerk to the 
Board contact our First Citizens Banker Mr. Brad Dawson reference the signature card update.  

 
13. The Chief informed the members of the board that over the summer we added a second military 

surplus 2.5-ton LMTV that was acquired through Federal Surplus in Raleigh. This LMTV is in 
excellent condition with only 687 miles when we picked it 
up in Raleigh. The truck has been idle sitting in a federal 
storage lot since it was built in 1997, waiting on a foreign 
government to pick them up. The federal government 

released the LMTV’s  for 
surplus when the foreign 
government failed  to pick 
up the vehicles almost 
twenty years ago. He stated 
that the surplus representative informed Chief Johnson for the 
reason of the low mileage  when he inquired about the low 
mileage and the excellent condition of the truck. The truck will 
replace Brush 1941 and stationed at Station 19.   
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11. The Chief asked the members of the board to add the following upcoming events to their 
calendars.  

 
 Our annual Trail of Terror Fund Raiser will kick off with our 2022 opening night on Saturday 

October 8, 2022, starting at 8 PM until 11 PM here at Station 13. Please come out and support 
our membership with this annual fund drive. This will be our next to last trail here at Station 
13. Starting with the 2024 season we will be operating out of our Station 19 property.  

 
 The CCFCA annual Fallen Firefighters Memorial Service will be held on Saturday October 8, 

2022, starting at 11 AM at the new Memorial Plaza collocated with the new FTCC Regional 
Fire and Rescue Training Center on Tom Starling Road.  

 
 There will be a North Carolina Fire and Rescue Commission meeting here in Fayetteville on 

Tuesday October 11, 2022, starting at 10 AM at the new FTCC Regional Fire and Rescue 
Training Center. This meeting is open to the public and the first time being held here in 
Fayetteville on Tom Starling Road.  
 

 Our 2022 annual department family Christmas Dinner and Awards program is scheduled for 
Sunday December 11, 2022, from five until 8 PM at Paradise Acres. More information will be 
forthcoming as we move closer to the date, which is only about 70 days away.  

 
 We are in our planning phases to conduct an Active Shooter Drill sometimes in November or 

the first of the year. We must work with both our fire and law enforcement partner agencies as 
well as the Cumberland County School System to coordinate the drill and hope to do this at 
Stoney Point Elementary School. He stated that he also received an email from the City of 
Fayetteville Fire Department who is also planning an active shooter drill. He will attend their 
meeting and we will decide whether to conduct our own drill or participate with the city or 
both.  

 
12. Earlier this week Chief Hanzal participated in a zoom conference call with First Arriving 

inquiring about a Digital Dashboard proposal for our department.  First Arriving is a leader in 
technology for public safety initiatives. First Arriving’s Digital Dashboards will give us the 
ability to take critical response data and display daily mission critical data department wide 
utilizing our flat screen monitors throughout our facilities. We are working through some RMS 
configurations and will provide an update during our October meeting.  

  
M: CLOSED SESSION - WHEN APPLICABLE: 
 

1. Board conducted a closed session to discuss personnel issues surrounding compensation for on 
duty career certification training to firefighter and Emergency Medical Technician. Reviewed all 
current executed Firefighter Repayment of Training Cost Agreements. The agreement was 
prepared by our attorney Mr. Neil Yarborough to address certification training and retention.  

 
N: ACCIDENT/MISHAP TRACKING: 
 

This section was created to track injuries, accidents and mishaps involving department owned 
vehicles, apparatuses, equipment, and real property. The chart below represents accident tracking 
data for the current Fiscal Year. A complete accident report prepared by the department safety  
officer is available and on file for each trackable item. The chart will be updated monthly for 
board review.  
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Fiscal Year 2020 & 2021 Reportable Accidents 
TYPE OF ACCIDENT EMPLOYEE COSTS REMARKS 

Total for Fiscal Year  2020= $0.00 No Reportable Accidents  

Total for Fiscal Year  2021= $6,795.00 8 Reportable Accidents 

    

Fiscal Year  2022= $5,305.71 “B” Shift Loss of RIT Pack 

Backing Incident 1371 May 2022= 291.00 FFs Mahdi / Taylor  

Total for Fiscal Year 2022  YTD = $5,596.71 0 YTD  Reportable Accidents 

    

 
 

   

Fiscal Year  2023 $0.00  

 
O:  Adjournment: 
 
With no further business Chairman Brown entertained a motion to adjourn; Vice Chairman Larry 
Townsend made a MOTION to adjourn. The motion was SECONDED by Director Jerry Hall and 
APPROVED by all members present. The meeting adjourned at 2120 hours. With our upcoming 
summer vacations, the next Board of Directors meeting will be on Tuesday October 18, 2022, at Station 
# 19 @ 7:30 PM.  

        
Respectfully Submitted:   Roger F. Hall   

            ROGER F. HALL   
       Secretary   
Cc. 
1  -  Each Board Member  
1 - Board File / Minutes Book / Web Page   
1 - Accountant File Copy  
 
 
12 Enclosures: 
1. Board Member Attendance Roster 
2. AFG Award Letter dated August 10, 2022  
3. Summer Fire Incident Statistics   
4. Financial Oversight Memorandums for June and July 2022 
5. NC State Firefighter Relief Fund Balances Stoney Point FD dated August 15, 2022 
6. Truist Car Seat Program Fund Balance  
7. Department Photos – Board – Auxiliary and Firefighters  
8. CCFCA FTCC Dedication Picture dated September 19, 2022 
9.  Thank You Note – Angie & Gary Turlington and 
10. Criminal Background Check Requirements OSFM Handout 
11. Email and Memorandum from Hope Mills Town Manager dated September 19, 2022 
12. Certificate of Appreciation from City of Fayetteville FD for Summer Camp participation 
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2022  

BOARD OF DIRECTOR’S & PRIMARY STAFF 
ATTENDANCE ROSTER 

## NAME JAN 
(18) 

Sta. 13 

FEB 
 (15) 
Sta. 19 

MAR 
(15) 

Sta. 13 

APR 
 (19) 
Sta. 19 

MAY 
(17) 

Sta. 19 

JUN 
(21) 

Sta. 19 

JUL 
(19) 

Sta. 13 

AUG 
 (16) 
Sta. 19 

SEP 
(20) 

Sta. 13 

OCT 
 (18) 
Sta. 19 

NOV 
(15) 

Sta. 19 

DEC 
 (20) 
Sta. 19 

01 Daniel C. Brown - President (2024)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
02 Larry Townsend V-President (2026)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
03 Roger Hall - Secretary (2024)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
04 Gary Turlington – Treasurer (2026) Work N/A Work Work N/A  N/A N/A Sick     
05 Joel Siles – (2026)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
06 Jerry Hall – (2026)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
07 Bo Barbour - (2024) Vacant  N/A Vacant  N/A  N/A N/A     
08 Freddy Johnson Sr. - Chief (Annually)  N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
09 Freddy Johnson Jr. - Deputy Chief Work N/A   N/A  N/A N/A     
10  Sean Johnson – Asst. Chief Excused N/A  Excused N/A  N/A N/A Excused Excused Excused Excused 
11 Kevin T. Murphy – Asst. Chief Excused N/A Excused Excused N/A Excused N/A N/A Excused Excused Excused Excused 
12 Brandon Hanzal – Asst. Chief  Excused N/A Excused Excused N/A Excused N/A N/A Excused Excused Excused Excused 
P-Present - A-Absent - N/A – No Meeting Conducted A-E – Absent & not required to attend by invitation only. N/A No Meeting- 
CC-telephonic conference call participation.  
 

• Due to summer vacations Board of Directors meetings are not scheduled for the months of July and August 2022 unless there is a 
pressing need or emergency.  

• Except for the Fire and Deputy Chief – Assistant Fire Chief Officers are not required to attend the monthly board meetings unless 
directed by the Fire Chief. 

• The February 2022 Board of Directors meeting was cancelled due to COVID-19 exposures of our members.  
• The May 2022 Board of Directors meeting was cancelled due to primary Voting day and to provide our members the opportunity to 

vote.  
Enclosure # 1 Board Minutes June 21, 2022 
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